# Inland Wetlands and Watercourses Agency REGULAR MEETING 7:00 PM WEDNESDAY, December 2, 2020 Room 224

# Cromwell Town Hall, 41 West Street Meeting Minutes

**Present:** Chairman Joseph Corlis, John Whitney, Bob Donohue, William Yeske, David Adametz and Wynn Muller (via ZOOM)

Absent: None

Also, Present: Director of Planning and Development Stuart Popper, Development Compliance Officer Bruce Driska and Deputy Mayor Jennifer Donohue

#### 1. Call to Order:

The meeting was called to order by Chairman Joseph Corlis at 7:09 PM.

2. Roll Call

The presence of the above members was noted.

RECEIVED FOR RECORD Dec 08,2020 02:05P JOAnn Doyle TOWN CLERK CROMWELL, CT //

#### 3. Seating of Alternates:

No alternates were seated.

## 4. Approval of Agenda:

A motion to approve the agenda was made by John Whitney; Seconded by William Yeske. *All in favor; motion passed*.

### 5. Approval of Minutes:

a. July 1, 2020

A motion to approve the meeting minutes of July 1, 2020 was made by John Whitney; Seconded by Bob Donohue. *All in favor, motion passed.* 

# 6. Development Compliance Officer Report:

a. Status of On-Going Project and Existing Cease and Desist Orders
Starbucks site is prepared for winter. Work continues at Cromwell Village, the
Old Nike site, with the adjacent wetlands. At the Covenant Village site, the
bridge, plantings and retaining wall have been completed and throughout the
growing season had an opportunity to become well established. Regarding the
pond on Shadow Lane that was previously approved, owner is in the process of
completing the stabilization for the winter with the stone that is in the pile
alongside the pond. Regarding the Franklin Road project, it has been complete
since September. The grass had been growing there and all the plants got put in
at the beginning of summer along with the mulch along the brook and all the
stabilization and the drainage that was approved.

#### 7. Town Planner Report:

As Mr. Driska mentioned Starbucks is still ongoing. They have finished up the site in general, are in the process of finishing up the landscaping. They are doing the interior work and they expect to be open in about eight weeks. They have a company policy where they do not open new stores during the holidays. Work at Covenant Village continues. They are going to get a C.O. on the big building closest the road very shortly. The Town of Cromwell new Sewer and Public Works Department garage facility will have their C.O. next month. The hotel is finished. The Nike site is under construction. Work continues at Arbor Meadows on Field Road with about seven houses underway right now.

#### 8. Public Comments:

None

#### 9. New Business:

#### a. Approval of 2021 Meeting Calendar:

A motion to accept the 2021 Meeting Calendar was made by Wynn Muller; Seconded by John Whitney. *All in favor, motion passed.* 

b. **Application #20-14:** Request to conduct activities within the Inland Wetlands and Upland Review Area at 241 and 251 Main Street to allow for the installation of digital billboard. Rodney Bitgood is the Applicant and Rodnella Realty is the Owner.

Attorney Richard Carella, representing Rodney Bitgood, the Applicant and Rodnella Realty LLC, the Owner of the property located at 241 and 251 Main Street addressed the Commission. The application is a request to install a four-foot diameter pylon. Layout and site plan of the property was presented to show the location of the pylon which is about 15 feet off the property line. The base is driven until bedrock is hit, about 37 feet with telescoping pipes up above it. No digging will be required. There will be no trenching for utilities. The electrical will be brought in overhead by an overhead line. Two 48' billboards will be attached to one pylon.

Mr. Ian T. Cole, Professional Registered Soil Scientist and Professional Wetland Scientist completed a wetland delineation of the properties. A letter dated October 8, 2020 describing the findings of Mr. Cole's survey was distributed to the Commission.

In a memo dated December 2, 2020 from Mr. Bruce Driska, Zoning and Wetlands Enforcement Officer to Mr. Stuart Popper, Director of Planning and Development the following was stated: The subject property is located at the southern end of Main Street and has a vacant gas station visible from the street. The Applicant is seeking approval to construct a billboard near the highway within the Upland Review Area. Town Staff requests any approval to bestow authority unto staff to guide the Applicant through the process with a goal of

protecting adjacent wetlands through the construction process. Mr. Driska will be monitoring the construction. He will be out there making sure that they install it properly and erosion and sedimentation control devices are installed so that there is no impact to the wetlands.

There will be a Public Hearing on December 15th before Planning and Zoning Commission. This application will be part of the Public Hearings for this billboard and two others at 6 Pine Ridge.

Mr. John Whitney made a motion determining there is insignificant impact to the wetlands. Seconded by Mr. David Adametz. *All in favor, motion passed.* 

Mr. John Whitney made a motion to approve with the conditions outlined in Mr. Driska's memo dated December 2, 2020. Seconded by Mr. Bob Donohue. *All in favor, motion passed.* 

# 10. Commissioner's Comments and Reports:

As Mr. Muller has asked to be replaced, it was the understanding that this is his last meeting. Mr. Popper wanted to take this opportunity to thank Mr. Muller on behalf of the Town of Cromwell for serving on the Inland Wetlands Commission and all his volunteer efforts. Chairman Joseph Corlis also thanked Mr. Muller and commented that he will miss Mr. Muller's input.

#### 11. Adjourn

A motion to adjourn was made by John Whitney at 7:35 PM; Seconded by David Adametz. *All in favor; motioned passed*.

Respectfully submitted,

Michelle Cirmetta/5/3p

Michelle Armetta

Recording Clerk